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Approved June 14, 2017        

 CASCO TOWNSHIP PLANNING COMMISSION  

RENTAL WORKSHOP  

 May 24, 2017   6 PM – 9 PM  

  

 Members Present:  Chairperson Dian Liepe, Judy Graff, Dan Fleming, and Dave Hughes   

Absent: Greg Knisley  

Staff Present:  Janet Chambers, Recording Secretary    

Also Present: Paul Macyauski, Allan Overhiser and Lynee Wells, Planner and 

approximately 15 interested citizens.  Sign-in sheet (Attachment #1)    

  

  

1. Call to order and review of agenda:  Chairperson Liepe called the meeting to order at 6:05 PM.   No changes to the 

agenda                                                                                            

      

2. Opening comments by PC members:   

  

Graff: Commented on excerpts from the Master Plan provided to the Planning Commission by Chris 

Barczyk (Attachment #2).  She stressed the value the document provides. She talked to people from 

every subdivision, and they have had problems with rentals for the last 3-5 years.  Residents did not 

get help from the township on STR issues, so they made rules of their own.  Problems continued, so 

they tightened up the rules.  Still problems continued so they tightened up rules again, and again.  

Graff asked that experiences of the residents are taken seriously because they have been dealing with 

it first-hand.  Miami Park and Glenn Shores do not have the rules, so they many more problems.  

Renting is not a small problem.    

  

Graff referred to a document provided by Mary Campbell on Glenn Shores (Attachment #3).  It stated 

that in Glenn Shores there is 22% rentals, which is causing problems.  It is way out of line for a 

residential district.  It is becoming commercial.  Miami Park is over 30%.  Judy asked, “What is too 

much?”  “Not 20% or 30%, more like 5%.”    

  

Fleming read a paragraph from “Land Use Without Zoning”, by Bernard H. Siegan (Attachment #4), 

concerning “Questions of compatibility, economic feasibility, property values, existing uses, adjoining 

and nearby se, traffic, topography, utilities, schools, future growth, conservation, and environment have 

to be considered.  

  

3. Public Comment:   

  

Chris Barczyk followed up on the excerpts from the Master Plan & Zoning and where he found 

inconsistencies.  Most critical was about home-based business. He stated that everyone agrees that 

commercial should not be allowed in residential areas.  The Master Plan says a commercial nature 

should not be allowed in residential districts.  In a home-based business, the owner is on site, no 

transient nature, no employees.  Accountability is not the behavior of STRs.  You (PC) discuss caps on 

occupants and things, but it gets down to what is the limit.  What keeps a community from becoming 

100% commercial?  What does the Master Plan and Zoning Ordinance say?  

  

Valerie Bass was concerned that STRs are being given lower standards than B&Bs which have the 

accountability of owners on the premises.    

  

Ron Seiler said STRs and B&Bs are different because the B&B is only renting out a room, not the 

whole premises.  He feels B&Bs are commercial.    
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Chairman Liepe replied that at the April workshop the PC touched on people renting a room with the 

owner on premises.   At that time, it was referred to as “homestay”.  They do not have the problems, 

therefore, the PC decided not to deal with “homestay” at that time, but that could change.  

     

4. Approval of minutes 5/10/2017 (Workshop Meeting):   A motion by Hughes, supported by Fleming  

to approve minutes of 5/10/2017 Workshop.  All in favor. Minutes approved as written.                                                    

                                                                                                     

5. Report from Citizen Advisory committee (Mary Campbell):  Letters, Voluntary Registration Forms, and 

Good Neighbor Policy have gone out in the mail.  Casco has received 23 Voluntary Registration forms back.  

As the registration forms come back, blue pins are put on the map.  Campbell added pins from Glenn Shores.  

The township is capturing complaints.  Kathy Stanton is entering data in a Microsoft Access program and can 

pull up any registration.  Photos, video and audio files can be added. Campbell said Supervisor Overhiser met 

with Officer Katje who will track where the problems occur.  

  

Chairperson Liepe asked if there has been any consideration to the three strikes and out plan.  

Supervisor Overhiser said, “Not at this time”.  Liepe said it seems to be a good way to handle 

problems.  Overhiser said it could be a way to get the habitual offender.     

  

John Barkley recalled a time when collecting data on complaints against both full time resident and 

rentals was considered.  He felt this would be good for comparison.  Mary Campbell said Kathy 

Stanton is capturing both, but does not have all the rental information.  

  

Graff asked if, when receiving complaints, there is a standard set in place for recording them.  

Information such as date and time, who called, address, how and when addressed needs to be 

tracked.   

  

Mary Campbell said at the end of the summer they will meet again to see how the problems are 

handled and decide if there needs to be changes.           

  

6. Planner share how renting fits into master plan:   

Lynee Wells shared thoughts on how STRs fit into the Master Plan.  Wells stated that the MP makes a 

division east and west of Blue Star.  There is a mix of residential uses.  She provided commissioners 

with what she found after going over the Master Plan (Attachment #5). The debate about commercial 

comes up in zoning.  She felt commercial is an exchange of goods or services.  The challenge will be 

how to regulate STRs so that the residential character is maintained.   

  

7. PC members share their thoughts on Master Plan and renting:   

  

Graff said “commercial” needs to be defined.  In every court case the word “commercial” is a key part 

of the decision.  Wells felt the ordinance already defines “commercial”.  If you want to allow STRs, you 

would say they are not considered commercial.  

  

Chairperson Liepe said she has already heard how rentals do not fit in with the Master Plan, but the 

homework assignment was to find a way STRs do fit into the Master Plan.  

  

Fleming stated at the time of the court case in Sunset Shores, the Zoning Ordinance was not clear 

where STRs fits in.  If the PC goes through the matrix and it becomes part of the Zoning Ordinance, it 

could be made clear that it is allowed in our township.   

  

Wells felt commercial and STRs should be separated, with STRs considered a residential use.    

  

Graff brought up the cases where the home owner never lives in the home and was built as a 

business.  If it is for profit and rented out all the time, you might as well kiss the residential 

neighborhoods good-bye.  Other townships are finding out that there are problems and asking at what 
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point it is enough.   Grand Haven is having problems with 10% to 15% STRs, and are saying it is 

getting out of hand.  How much is too much?   

  

Hughes read from page 24 of the Master Plan.  “The percentage of renter-occupied homes is lower 

for Casco Township than most neighboring communities.  There may be two reasons for that.  One is 

that there are relatively few rental units such as apartment complexes in the rural township.  The 

second reason is probably because the vacation property which is classified as “seasonal” are second 

homes and not generally available for rent.”  

  

Fleming stated if profit means commercial, why worry about property values going down?  Renting 

has never been regulated in this township.  He acknowledged a grey area between commercial and 

residential, but there is a grey area between commercial and anything we do.  If we draw the line that 

we cannot do anything for profit in residential areas, selling a house for profit it would be considered 

commercial.  Fleming read from page 10 of the MP under Density: “Such higher density may also 

allow forms of residential development other than conventional single-family homes.  Between these 

two ends of the density spectrum, other lands west of the freeway should be planned to accommodate 

varying densities, as described further in this chapter.”  

  

Graff stated that “other forms of residential” referred to medium and high density.  

  

Chairperson Liepe said the Master Plan is a guide.  It does not include everything we should do.  We 

look at it, and expand on it.  Liepe feels the history of Casco is people coming to resorts and some 

staying here.  Most of the time there has been no problems.  Those problems can be from locals, not 

just renters.  We are aware of the problems and are making strides for that.  The Master Plan leaves it 

open for us to have renting, but it needs to be defined.  Moving forward Liepe feels there will be STRs 

and LTRs.    

  

Fleming stated subdivisions themselves were a commercial venture in the first place.  If commercial 

had been defined as making a profit, there would not have been subdivisions.  Municipalities are 

complaining that the State wants to take away control of STRs.  That would be taking away our control 

to control the guy down the line.  

  

Wells stated we need to focus on health, safety and welfare.         

                                  

  8.   PC members review matrix and make additions and changes:   

Discussion ensued about items in the matrix and changes were made (attachment #6)  

  

First, LTRs were discussed.  There were no changes made to LTRs on the matrix.  

  

Second, Limited Short-Term Rentals were discussed. Graff questioned the reason for LSTRs.  Liepe 

said it was for close friends or relatives, and have never had issues with this. There was discussion on 

whether to require postings in LSTRs.  Would be difficult to enforce because there will be no 

registration.  Discussion on violations of LSTRs.  Most likely no one will know if there is a violation 

such as number of days, unless there is a nuisance complaint and guidelines could then be used to 

enforce.  

  

Third, Short-Term Rentals    

• Districts “Residential Districts” changed to “Any”  

• Length of Stay was changed to 7 nights  

• Location Considerations ……needs further discussion  

• Maximum occupancy was discussed.  A max of 8 or 10 discussed & should there be a 2 per 

bedroom requirement    

• Number per lot or parcel changed from “n/a” to “one house per lot”   

• Inspection was changed from “On a complaint Basis” to “On registration”  



4  
  

• The Standards for “Limits for Overnight and Daytime Guests” changed to “Daytime Guests” and 

“0” added for Medium Density and Low Density  

• In unit safety postings Violation penalties, Notification to neighbors in unit safety postings 

Accountability,  “Yes” was added  

  

While covering matrix, general discussion continued on STRs.    

  

Graff said the issue is not just nuisances.  Having strangers every day next to you is a problem.   

People bought into the community because it is residential.  

  

Graff recalled an instance 5 to 10 years ago when a developer came to the PC and had bought 60 

acres of property east of the highway.  They wanted to put in a huge development.   Casco said NO 

because they were protecting agriculture.  Casco said it was not our problem that he had bought the 

property for that purpose.  We valued ag and protected it as in the Master Plan.  Our Master Plan 

states that we do not want to be a South Haven, but a rural residential / agricultural community.  

Eighteen months ago, the board stated that the Master Plan did not need changes.  

  

It was consensus of commissioners that smaller lots, higher density areas, be more restrictive in 

numbers of occupants, length of stay, etc.  Frequent turnover could be more of a problem where 

houses are closer together.  Shorter stays might encourage college kids for parties.  

  

Fleming suggested less restrictive rules until we find what the problems are.  Graff pointed out that it is 

easier to loosen rules than tighten them up later.  

     

Chairperson Liepe said some people may not be able to afford a week stay.  Graff said our issue is the 

community, visitors have other options such as hotels (South Haven) or B&Bs.   

  

Wells asked if some associations do less than 1 week.    

  

Chris Barczyk said that associations came to the township for help with the transient behavior.   

Because it was still not being enforced, they took it upon themselves and put a one week minimum.  

There were still issues and the minimum was changed to 1 month.  Issues continued and the minimum 

was changed to 3 months, still resulting in problems, then they went to one year.  Barczyk said the 

Master Plan was written by people who reflected the residents.   

  

Fleming agreed with Graff’s earlier statement that zoning gets hard to change once in place.  

  

Graff asked that commissioners think about length of stay and percentage of rentals.  It is most 

important in Miami Park & Glenn Shores where there are no restrictions.   

  

Chairperson Liepe suggested that if the owner is on the premises, there may not need to be a limit to 

number of occupants.     

  

Wells brought up the fact that the sign ordinance needs updating.  

  

During discussion of a maximum number of occupants, Graff stated we should not care how many 

bedrooms there are. The number of people Is what impacts the neighbors.  Fleming thought with a 

bigger home, they should be allowed more occupants.  Hughes felt over packing a house could be 

creating a problem for neighbors. Liepe agreed putting a more restrictive limit where houses are closer 

together made sense. Less restriction on less dense districts.  She also suggested that children under 

5 might not need to be counted toward the number of occupants.   
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Graff asked Mary Campbell how many bedrooms were in the newer houses being built.  Campbell 

said a 3-bedroom home was modified into a 7-bedroom home.  The whole house is all bedrooms.  

They must go to a clubhouse for a kitchen.  It is advertised to sleep 22.  

  

Hughes suggested 2 occupants per bedroom, not to exceed 10.  

  

Graff said if you have an inspection at registration, part of the inspection would be to verify the number 

of bedrooms and availability of parking, etc.  Inspections could then be on a periodic basis.  Fees will 

have to be charged to cover administrative costs to the township.     

  

Wells asked if registration and inspections would need to be redone in the case of a property sale. 

Chairperson Liepe said registration would be determined by the board.  

  

Graff asked Barczyk if daytime guests are a problem.  Barczyk said daytime guests have been a big 

problem.  The maximum number of occupants rent a house on the beach, then many more guests 

stay in hotels, etc and all meet at the beach.  Sometimes there are 75 to 80 vacationers gathering at 

the beach house.  There are so many, they don’t fit and trespass onto neighboring properties.  Graff 

stated that because the renters are typically from out of town, bringing in daytime guests is intentional 

way of getting around the maximum occupancy. Graff suggested starting with 0 daytime guests, and if 

that becomes a problem, they will hear about it.   

  

Fleming asked if a sign in the window would qualify as notification to neighbors.  Could include a 

phone number for emergency contact.    

                                                                                                       

  9.   Public Comment:    

  

John Barkley said the Master Plan is our constitution.  It is valuable to those living, working and 

playing here full time.  How can we govern and regulate disturbances to obtain a residential feel?  One 

way is to control the number of days, number of occurrences and number of people.  Overcrowding of 

the infrastructure (beaches, etc.) is another.  Density is harder to define.  What is the tipping point that 

disturbs the fabric of the community?   

  

Bill Garrity of Glenn Shores said there needs to be some form of controlling the percentage to 

maintain a residential character.  Some level of rental is a reality.  It is a difficult task to determine the 

percentage of rentals, but very important to the balance.  There has to be some way to compromise.  

  

Lois Schwartz objected to a government official invoking a divine power.  The constitutional moments 

dwell on separation of church and state.   The township is tying itself up in knots to deal with these 

problems.  Wouldn’t it be more efficient if the ordinances we have in place, and the Master Plan, are 

respected and enforced.  The Master Plan discourages transient behavior.  When someone takes out 

a permit for a single-family residence, it should be a residence.  

  

Bill Chambers said the building blocks of the Master Plan goes back to the definitions.  He is 

struggling with single family residential definition.  He lives in a Lake Shore Residential district, and is 

restricted to a single family, yet someone next to me can rent to six families, and potentially week after 

week.  That is depriving me of my life as a single-family homeowner.  Coming back to government, the 

“less is more” idea leaves it serving the special interests.  There needs to be some area in the middle.   

  

Chris Barczyk stated we must look at it from the perspective of someone looking for a residential 

community to live in.  People will turn away because of the rentals.  If a doctor were looking for a 

home, in a residential atmosphere, he/she would not consider one in a neighborhood with the 

commercial atmosphere of STRs.  Permanent residents will be gone.   It is very clear, the 2-day 

transient nature of rentals is not residential.   A seasonal resident is someone who puts their stuff in 
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the house and come back. Transient is not a neighborhood.  Courts have defined STRs as 

commercial.    

  

Kathy Watt has a neighbor with 6 bedrooms.  This past weekend there were 5 cars in the driveway 

and in the road.  They stayed for the weekend.  They were not a family, they were couples having 

parties.  She asked that the Planning Commission consider the residents.  

                                                                                                                                                     

10.  Closing Comments from Commissioners and Adjournment:    

  

Fleming had a question about single family.  What is allowed in a residence and what is allowed in 

renting?  As an owner, limited to single family as a residence, how would we word that?  

  

Graff replied that Barczyk and Chambers already did, “single family”.    

  

Fleming took opposition to the statement evoking divine power.  If he reads from our country’s 

Declaration of Independence, why is it improper to quote that document?  

  

Discussion took place about the dates for future meetings.  The next regular meeting is June 7th.  The 

PC settled on June 14th and 28th as the next rental workshop meetings.  

  

Chairperson Liepe invited Macyauski and Overhiser to make a comment.  Overhiser said the 

frequency of inspections should be consistent with South Haven because SHAES will be doing the 

inspections for both.  To keep in line with South Haven, the PC decided on three year inspections, and 

at the change of ownership.   

   

Barczyk said water and sewer should be taken into consideration when determining the number of 

occupants in rentals.  The number of bathrooms, bunk rooms, showers, etc should be considered to 

prevent overflowing of the sewer system.  

  

Overhiser said the Health Department is the best way to do a scoring system.  Functional or not, and 

to a high or low level.  

 

  

  

  

                                                                                                                                        

Attachment #1 Sign in Sheet  

Attachment #2 Excerpts from Master Plan  

Attachment #3 Data collected by Mary Campbell on Glenn Shores rental statistics  

Attachment #4 Flemings paragraph from “Land Use Without Zoning”  

Attachment #5 Planner’s thoughts on how STRs could fit into MP  

Attachment #6 Updated Matrix (Not available yet.  I will add it for the approved copy)  

A motion was made by Graff, seconded by Fleming to adjourn. All in favor.  Meeting adjourned at 9:00  
PM.   

Minutes prepared by Janet Chambers, Recording Secretary   

The next Regular Planning Commission Meeting will be held on June 7 th   at 7:00 PM   

The next Rental Workshops will be held on June 14 th   and 28 th   at 6:00 PM   



 

  



 

  



 

  



 

  



 

  



 

  



 

  



 

 



 

Lynee Wells, Planner  
  
  
For the Master Plan, here is what I come back to…  
   
Page 10, the Vision:  
  
What is a Vision: Vision - The vision is a long-term method 

of seeing a community’s future with discernment and foresight.  
   
Casco Township’s Vision is to preserve our rural character. Our future development 
will blend residential and agricultural land use. Large scale agriculture, as well as 
niche and hobby farms, will comprise the majority of land use. A mix of residential 
uses will be concentrated along the Lake Michigan shoreline, the Black River, and 
other areas near South Haven’s resort town amenities. Casco Township will continue 
to encourage the preservation of large land parcels for agricultural use and be an 
active regional participant with adjacent communities which provide public education, 
access to medical care, and other conveniences,  
Recreational parks along with preservation of natural features, wetlands and the Black 
River branches are priorities. Businesses based at residents’ homes will be supported to 
service local needs and preserve the quality and viability of a more rural lifestyle.  
   
So from that….I think about a mix of residential uses…residential use of a property includes the ability to 

rent. Also, home based businesses can perhaps also mean renting as a business. It certainly connotes 

“commercial”. Although, I am staying away from that commercial/rental conversation.   
   
I also see page 1, Quality of Life, that includes the 3rd Objective, about Both full and part-time (seasonal) 

residents of all ages should be served by Township services.   
   
I also see on page 12, Residential Development: Objective 2, speaks to “strong zoning” to be used to 

enforce the goals and objectives.   
   
On page 27, in the text about referring to zoning decisions: A request to construct a commercial 
use in an area planned for residential development, for example, would be contrary to the Plan 
and should not be approved, unless the Plan is determined to be in error for that particular 
location or conditions have changed significantly since the Plan was adopted.  
   
To me, this poses our challenge…how to regulate short term rentals such that their operation is 
residential in character…typical of a single family owner occupied home. Now, we know it won’t ever 
be like that from the very nature of the use, but there are standards/regulations/controls that can 
help get us closer to residential character.   
   
I know that some swing on various sides of the regulation scale, but we do want to make sure we are 

achieving balance.   
   
If the PC considers a short term rental as a Special Land Use…I wonder how that plays out? Or requires 

neighborhood notification with any short term rental registration? Or, perhaps there are occupant load 

requirements (as you are considering), and that there is one parking space per bedroom.   
  


